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Meeting Summary 

November 17, 2004
Present:  Jeff Cohen, Chair; Colleen Black-Semelka; Betsy Bullen; Jimmie Haynes; Debbie Hepp; Jen Horney; Janet Kagan; Bibb Latané; Susan Leeb; Pamela Pease; Dick Robinson; Erica Rothman; Anita Wolfenden; Kirsten Wright; Kate Billings, Executive Administrator; Larry Kirkland

Absent: Ellen Fussell 
I. 
Call to Order 

Cohen called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.  

II.
Kirkland Presentation
Cohen introduced Larry Kirkland, the artist selected for the public art project at the Town Operations Center.  

Kirkland began by presenting his design of the Chapel Hill Transit Curved Bench, noting that he selected the site at the entrance to the administration building because it is accessible to both staff and visitors.  He explained his design of a Carrara marble bench that would be both visually interesting and functional.  The top of the seat back will reference the rolling topography of the Piedmont.  The surface of the marble bench will be engraved with images.  Each end of the Curved Bench will terminate in two smaller, black granite benches, the size of a bus tire, which (depending on the budget) may be etched into with maps of the area.  He went on to explain the process of etching images into the marble (and possibly the granite).

Kirkland then presented his design for the Public Works Plaza.  He explained that the location of the exterior plaza to the east of the Public Works Administration Building creates a wonderful opportunity to make a semi-enclosed and more intimate space for Public Works staff, and serves as an important connection among the Department, the wooded landscape, and the planned greenways and sustainability trails.  Kirkland is designing a semi-circular stone wall.  Across the interior face of the center wall, selected stones will feature cast bronze objects that are iconic of the Public Works Department.  The wall will help to mitigate the sounds of I-40.  

Within the space created by the wall there will be approximately 10-12 perching stones, casually placed in the plaza area, with text engraved into the tops of these seats.  Quotes, news articles, and facts will tell the stories of how the Public Works Department maintains the infrastructure and aesthetic qualities of Chapel Hill, along with statements about the natural history of Chapel Hill and the responsibilities and accomplishments of the Department. 

III. 
Announcements

Flory announced that she had been contacted by Roland Giduz to see if the CHPAC would consider adopting a flower box on Franklin Street.  Commission members decided that it would not be possible this year, due to an extremely busy schedule.  Flory agreed to contact Giduz and inform him of the Commission’s decision.  
IV.
Treasurer’s Report

Kagan reported that cash on hand as of 10/31/04 is $101,542.15.  Cohen announced that interviews with two potential bookkeepers would take place during the first week of December.  Latané requested that the Treasurer’s Reports be sent out prior to the meeting, along with the meeting materials. 

V.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes from October 2004 were approved with the following correction: Jen Horney was present at the meeting.
VI.
CHPAC Retreat
Cohen announced that the CHPAC retreat which was canceled due to low attendance had been rescheduled for Saturday, January 8 from 10 a.m. to 3 p.m. at the Chapel Hill Public Library.

VII.
CHPAC Status Update
Cohen updated the group that the Governance Committee met on November 15 with Tom Higgins, and Bruce Heflin in order to clarify our relationship to the Town and to make sure that it was stated properly in the CHPAC bylaws.  At the meeting, Heflin offered to refer questions to relevant Town staff and report back to the CHPAC, in order to finalize the bylaws.  

Cohen noted that the latest draft of the bylaws had been emailed to the full Commission prior to the meeting.   He noted that the Governance Committee had come up with questions for the Commission to consider:  

1) Term limits: currently Commission members can serve two consecutive three year terms and may be reappointed after a one year hiatus.  The Commission discussed the length of a term, how many consecutive terms a Commission member can serve, and if a one year hiatus should be required.  After great discussion the Commission decided to not make any changes.  

2) Appointments: currently Council appoints all of the CHPAC Commission members.  The Commission had a discussion about the possibility of the Commission making a limited number of appointments.  The full Commission ultimately agreed that politically it made sense to continue having Council appoint all members.

3) Officer structure: the bylaws currently state that the CHPAC has a chair, vice chair (or co chair), secretary, and treasurer.  The committee agreed that this was the best structure.  Cohen noted the need to fill the roles of vice chair, secretary and treasurer.  Horney volunteered to serve as Secretary!  The Commission then unanimously agreed to keep the officer term limits to one year, noting that officers had the option of serving longer than one year.  It was also agreed that the bylaws would state that these four officers comprise the Executive Committee. Latané suggested that we write a nominating committee back into the bylaws.  The Commission unanimously agreed.  

4) Committee chairs: currently the bylaws state that Committee chairs are appointed by the chair.  After great discussion the Commission decided not to change the way in which committee chairs are appointed.

5) Compensation: the bylaws currently state that Commission members can be paid for certain services.  The Commission unanimously agreed to change the wording so that Commission members could only be reimbursed for expenses but could not be paid for services.

The Commission unanimously approved the bylaws with the suggested changes.  Cohen said that a final draft would be sent to the full Commission via email. 

VIII.
Committee Reports

In addition to the Committee reports that were filed prior to the meeting by Committee Chairs, the action items to be discussed were as follows:

Community Art Project

Rothman explained that a subcommittee of the Community Art Project is working on setting up workshops for this year’s project – DREAM.  She explained the Commission’s policy to not ask artists to volunteer their time; however, noted that a question arose as to whether artists could offer to volunteer their time.  The Commission unanimously agreed that this was not a problem, however, reiterated that an artist can not be asked to volunteer.  Rothman then asked if it was appropriate for members of the committee to contact places such as the Chapel Hill Museum, Parks and Recreation etc. on behalf of the Community Art Project committee.  The Commission unanimously agreed that this was fine.

Percent for Art

Kagan reminded the group that a draft of the new Percent for Art Implementation Policies had been distributed prior to the meeting as well as a copy of the memo that was sent to the Council Committee on Parking Lots 2 and 5.  She explained that the Percent for Art Committee has been making revisions to these policies as they were previously more definition than procedural.  The Commission discussed the changes in general and in particular discussed the section of the implementation policies that states that Commission members serving on Artist Selection and Artist Review committees must have knowledge of visual art, art history, architecture, landscape design, and/or arts administration.  Ultimately the Commission agreed to keep the wording as it was presented.  

IX.
Public Art Flash

In an effort to stay connected with what is going on nationally in the world of public art, 

Flory distributed two articles, one concerning a public art controversy in Charlotte, NC and a second article about the CHPAC’s Aquatic Center public art project from the Chapel Hill News. 

Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 7:00 pm. 

Respectfully submitted by, 

Kate Flory, CHPAC Executive Administrator

